

A Reform Agenda for the U.S. Department of Transportation

By Kevin DeGood September 2020

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 4 Ensuring safety across modes of transportation
- 9 Reducing emissions and adapting to climate change
- 13 Alleviating congestion
- 16 Expanding economic opportunity
- 20 Improving the condition of existing infrastructure assets
- 22 Guiding infrastructure prioritization, financing, and implementation
- 28 Conclusion
- 28 About the author
- 29 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

The goal of the U.S. transportation system is to safely, sustainably, and cost-effectively facilitate the movement of people and goods. When done right, infrastructure investments produce broad-based prosperity for American workers and firms. Conversely, poor project selection can increase local pollution burdens, create barriers to opportunity, and produce unproductive assets that serve as a drag on economic growth. In short, simply increasing federal spending is not sufficient. New federal dollars must be paired with policy reforms to ensure that funding from Washington yields the greatest social, environmental, and economic return on investment.

Unfortunately, federal infrastructure policy and programs have not modernized to meet the five major challenges facing the U.S. transportation system: major injuries and fatalities, climate change, congestion, unequal economic opportunity, and crumbling facilities. Running through each of these five areas is the need to ensure that federal transportation policy promotes inclusive prosperity and social equity. This means accounting for the discriminatory legacy of past investments that resulted in geographic dislocation, reduced economic opportunity, and poor community health. To remediate these harms, the U.S. Department of Transportation (DOT) should target funding to those communities facing the greatest need. Moreover, rules that govern state and local planning as well as environmental review should promote transparent decision-making and robust community involvement to the greatest extent possible.

Continuing with a business-as-usual approach will not result in progress on these pressing challenges. First, the surface transportation system is remarkably dangerous. In 2018, accidents involving motor vehicles killed 36,560 people. The risks are especially high for pedestrians and cyclists. In the past 10 years, pedestrian and cyclist fatalities have increased by 50 percent, while over this same time, all other motor vehicle fatalities have increased by less than 1 percent. Moreover, pedestrian fatality rates differ substantially by race and ethnicity. According to research from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, from 2001 to 2010, pedestrian fatality rates for Black and Hispanic men were more than twice the rate for white men.

Accident trends for commercial vehicles are also on the rise. Since 2009, fatalities from accidents involving large trucks and buses have increased by 38 percent.⁴ According to research by the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, fatalities, injuries, and property damage from motor vehicle accidents cost the economy \$242 billion in 2010 alone.⁵ Improving safety will require regulatory reform, system design changes, and the prioritization of safety over vehicle speed.

Second, transportation is the largest source of greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions in the United States. Beyond GHGs, motor vehicles emit toxic chemicals that cause "cancer, birth defects, neurological damage, damage to the body's natural defense system, and diseases that lead to death." According to the Fourth National Climate Assessment, "More than 100 million people in the United States live in communities where air pollution exceeds health-based air quality standards." To improve community health and avoid the most severe effects of global warming, the United States must achieve netzero emissions by 2050. This will mean adopting GHG reduction as a national policy goal and structuring federal programs and regulations to reward states that decouple mobility from fossil fuels, encourage sustainable land use, and provide residents with safe and affordable transportation options beyond driving.

Third, growing roadway congestion costs the economy more than \$165 billion each year in lost productivity and wasted fuel. Since the 1950s, transportation planning has overwhelmingly focused on expanding highways to move more and more—typically single-occupant—vehicles. Not surprisingly, a system built to facilitate driving requires most people to drive to meet their daily needs. Today, driving alone accounts for 76 percent of all commuting trips. This approach to land use and mobility is not only deeply unsustainable and inequitable but also cost ineffective. Expensive new highway capacity—typically added to the exurban fringe of growing metropolitan regions—locks in more driving and provides only modest travel-time savings that quickly disappear. Reducing congestion will require providing residents with affordable and accessible transportation options, including transit, biking, and walking as well as more roadway pricing and travel demand management.

Fourth, economic growth since the end of the Great Recession has been highly uneven, with many regions facing persistent economic challenges. And within more dynamic regions, pockets of persistent hardship remain. The onset of the coronavirus pandemic has only exacerbated these regional differences and increased the urgency of using sustained, robust infrastructure spending to create inclusive prosperity. However, spurring local economic growth is stymied, in part, by rules that make it hard to hire locally as well as the fact that most federal funds flow to state DOTs. This means that local and regional officials have little control over investment decisions.

Fifth, many infrastructure assets—from major highways to public transit and passenger rail systems—have come to the end of their useful life and need to be repaired, reconstructed, or replaced. For instance, transit agencies around the county have a \$98 billion deferred maintenance backlog. The maintenance backlog for highways is estimated at \$441 billion. Pet federal funds flow to states as a loosely structured block grant, with little accountability for ensuring critical assets remain in a state of good repair. Additionally, the political incentive for elected officials is to prioritize the construction of new facilities rather than repair existing assets. Focusing on new construction can also undermine social equity since legacy assets in need of serious repairs or reconstruction are often located in communities with stagnant or declining economic activity and population. The need to address growth can become a self-defeating rationale, as struggling areas fall further and further behind in the absence of adequate maintenance.

The coronavirus pandemic has heightened the need for major federal investments in infrastructure to spur long-term economic growth. This report provides regulatory and policy proposals to address each of the five major challenges. In addition, the report offers proposals to ensure that every private sector employer that receives federal infrastructure funding pays a decent wage, provides quality benefits, and respects workers' right to join a union. Taken together, these reforms will leverage the authority and funding that flows through DOT to advance inclusive, equitable, and sustainable prosperity.

Ensuring safety across modes of transportation

Ensuring the safe movement of people and goods is a core mission of the Department of Transportation. And improving safety for vulnerable users is an essential component of transportation equity because accidents and fatalities are not evenly distributed. Research shows that poverty is a significant risk factor for pedestrian fatalities. Nonmotorized transportation is often seen as something for children or merely a weekend recreational activity. This view misses the reality that more than 10.3 million households, or 8.5 percent of occupied housing units, lack access to a vehicle, and another 39 million have only one vehicle. For these households, biking, walking, and public transportation—which requires people to walk at the start and end of every journey—are essential means of commuting to work and meeting other daily needs. Yet the transportation system all too often fails these users either by design or by neglect. According to research by the Federal Highway Administration:

[D]esigning streets with these users in mind—sidewalks, raised medians, turning access controls, better bus stop placement, better lighting, traffic calming measures, accessible sidewalks, curb cut outs, accessible signage for sensory and cognitive disabilities, and other advances for travelers with disabilities—improves pedestrian, bicyclist, and motorist safety. ¹⁶

In short, DOT should prioritize improving safety for the most vulnerable roadway users, including pedestrians, cyclists, the elderly, and people with disabilities. Additionally, the department has broad authority to improve: 1) infrastructure facility design and operations; 2) vehicle design, including advanced onboard safety technology; and 3) commercial carrier operations. The following are specific steps that DOT leadership should take to improve safety as well as new policy proposals.

Existing rules, guidance, and directives

• Eighty-fifth percentile rule: Speeding is the primary cause of roughly one-third of all motor vehicle fatalities and a contributing factor in many more. ¹⁷ Lowering vehicle speed reduces both the frequency and severity of crashes and injuries. ¹⁸ The Federal

Highway Administration provides technical standards and guidance on how to design and control vehicle movements with the Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices for Streets and Highways (MUTCD), which is incorporated by reference with U.S. Code Title 23, Section 109(d), Code of Federal Regulations, Part 655.603. While states retain the final authority to set speeds, the MUTCD is a foundational text for the civil engineering profession. The MUTCD provides states with the following speed limit guidance: "When a speed limit within a speed zone is posted, it should be within 5 mph of the 85th-percentile speed of free-flowing traffic."19 Importantly, this guidance is based on driver preference as opposed to safety and roadway context. According to the Texas DOT, the 85th percentile rule responds to drivers' "desire to reach their destination in the shortest possible time." 20 Yet the fact that most drivers will hit a certain speed is not a sound basis for setting speed limits. The 85th percentile rule is especially dangerous in areas with pedestrians, cyclists, and other nonmotorized users. The Federal Highway Administration should amend the MUTCD to strike the 85th percentile rule and replace it with guidance that prioritizes roadway user safety with a special focus on nonmotorized users over the travel-time desire of drivers.

• Level of service: Under U.S. Code Title 23, Section 109, the secretary of transportation has incorporated by reference the American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials' "A Policy on Geometric Design of Highways and Streets." The guide prioritizes designing roadways around a "level of service," which is a qualitative and subjective design concept that "characterizes the operating conditions on the facility in terms of traffic performance measures related to speed and travel time, freedom to maneuver, traffic interruptions, and comfort and convenience."²¹ The guide states that "designers should strive to provide the highest level of service practical."²² The goal of transportation investments cannot simply be to increase vehicle speeds. The design choices that maximize vehicle level of service undermine nonmotorized access and safety. To the greatest extent possible, surface transportation performance should measure people—not vehicles. For instance, person throughput is a much more accurate and valuable measure of roadway productivity than vehicle counts or vehicle level of service. This distinction is especially important in metropolitan regions. A facility designed to support all users will increase person throughput while slightly decreasing vehicle speeds. The result is increased roadway safety and productivity. The secretary should adopt guidance that clarifies that planners should prioritize designing facilities around people.

- Hours of service (RIN 2126-AC19): The Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration proposes to provide commercial drivers "greater flexibility" with federal hours-of-service (HOS) requirements. The federal government regulates commercial vehicle operations and rest periods to promote roadway safety. Research shows that driver fatigue results in slower response times, attention failures, and poor decision-making. ²³ The proposed rule would weaken HOS standards, increasing the likelihood of dangerous driver fatigue. For instance, it would extend the maximum duty period for certain commercial drivers from 12 hours to 14 hours. ²⁴ This and other changes are being promoted under the banner of "efficiency"—not safety or sound science. The HOS changes should be repealed.
- Speed limiting devices (RIN 2126-AB63): The proposed rule would require vehicles with a gross vehicle weight of more than 26,000 pounds to be equipped with a speed limiting device. According to research by the federal government, each year, there are more than 1,000 fatalities from crashes involving heavy-duty vehicles with a gross vehicle weight of more than 26,000 pounds. The proposed rule would decrease annual fatalities involving heavy-duty trucks by more than 200 and major injuries by more than 4,600.²⁵ All heavy trucks have these devices installed, but they are not necessarily activated. The proposed rule has been published and the comment period completed. The speed limiting rules should be promulgated.
- Passenger locomotive recorders (RIN 2130-AC5): The Fixing America's Surface Transportation (FAST) Act requires the Federal Railroad Administration (FRA) to promulgate a rule to require all intercity and commuter rail providers to install one inward and one outward video-recording device in each locomotive. The recorders would provide invaluable data to support crash investigations and best practices for rail operations. The FRA published a notice of proposed rule-making in November 2018 but has not completed a final rule. The locomotive recorder rule should be promulgated.
- Positive train control: This technology prevents "train-to-train collisions, overspeed derailments, incursions into established work zone limits, and movements of trains through switches in the wrong position." Originally, Congress mandated all freight and passenger railroads implement this technology by December 31, 2015. The current deadline is December 31, 2020. This should not be extended—even given work disruptions due to the coronavirus. Fully implementing positive train control would save carriers an estimated \$4 billion and result in roughly 40 fewer significant accidents involving freight or passenger railroads each year. 27

New rules and guidance

- Vehicle standards: Rapid technological advancements in computer processing and sensors, combined with falling prices, have allowed automobile manufacturers to incorporate more safety features on new models. New vehicle safety technologies can reduce vehicle accidents, including with pedestrians and other nonmotorized users. Unfortunately, according to research by the Government Accountability Office (GAO), only "60 percent of the model year 2019 vehicles offered in the United States by 13 automakers had pedestrian crash avoidance technologies as standard or optional equipment." To date, the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration has not incorporated pedestrian safety tests into its New Car Assessment Program. This is unacceptable; as the GAO notes, "On average, 17 pedestrians a day died in motor vehicle crashes in 2018, up from 12 a day in 2008."
- The secretary of transportation should include pedestrian safety tests as part of the New Car Assessment Program. Additionally, the secretary should promulgate a rule requiring that all new vehicles include both passive pedestrian crash-severityreduction design features and active crash avoidance technology with very low failure rates.
- Complete streets: The "Urban Street Design Guide" published by the National Association of City Transportation Officials (NACTO) provides dozens of excellent roadway and intersection design templates to safely accommodate and support pedestrians, cyclists, and other nonmotorized users of all ages and ability levels. 30 Section 109 of U.S. Code Title 23 sets standards for roadway design. For the design of roadways included in the National Highway System (NHS), U.S. Code Title 23, Section 109(c)(D) provides the secretary of transportation the authority to incorporate by reference "any other material that the Secretary determines to be appropriate." The secretary should adopt and promote the NACTO design guide as an authorized standard for roadway and intersection design.

New policy

The surface transportation authorization bill FAST Act is set to expire on September 30, 2020. The next authorization bill should include the following policy provisions:

 Amend U.S. Code Title 23, Section 150 to add a new performance measure to track, by functional classification, the share of housing units and roadways that have dedicated nonmotorized infrastructure facilities, including, but not limited to, sidewalks, crosswalks, bike lanes, and crossings that comply with Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) guidance.

- Amend U.S. Code Title 23, Section 150(c)(4) to include a specific performance measure for nonmotorized users. Additionally, states and regions should be prohibited from setting negative performance targets. At a minimum, states and regions should be required to set level or improving performance for serious injuries and fatalities.
- Establish a competitive pilot program that would fund data collection, planning, capital costs, and enforcement for innovative strategies aimed at traffic calming as well as Vision Zero programs to improve pedestrian safety.
- Authorize the collection of a 1 1/2 pennies-per-gallon excise tax on diesel fuel used by Class I freight railroads to increase funding for rail-highway crossing safety projects. The tax would yield roughly \$51 million annually.³¹
- Oppose any increase in the truck size and weight limitations set by U.S. Code Title 23, Section 127. Research shows that heavier trucks result in more rapid deterioration of highways since heavier axle loading has an exponentially negative effect on roadway conditions. In fact, "[A]n increase in axle weight of 10 percent will increase pavement damage by about 46 percent."32
- Ensure reviewability. Federal law requires states and metropolitan regions to develop long-term transportation plans that consider 10 planning factors, including the "safety of the transportation system for motorized and nonmotorized users." Yet the "failure to consider any factor specified in paragraphs (1) and (2) shall not be reviewable by any court under this title."34 This provision should be amended so that failure to adequately consider the safety of motorized and nonmotorized users is subject to legal review.

Every day, Americans take more than 1.1 billion trips, traveling roughly 11 billion miles.³⁵ Making sure everyone—especially the most vulnerable user—is safe is an essential mission of DOT. The department should leverage its full legal authority and funding allocations to ensure that the design and operations of transportation systems are safe and accessible for everyone, regardless of age or ability level.

Reducing emissions and adapting to climate change

In the United States, aircrafts and on-road vehicles emit more than 1.73 billion metric tons of carbon dioxide equivalent each year.³⁶ If these planes and vehicles were a country, they would be the fourth-largest emitter on Earth.³⁷ Achieving substantial emissions reductions in the coming years, the Department of Transportation must push for a combination of emissions-control regulations and changes to the built environment that reduce the need to drive. Contrary to historical logic, vehicle miles traveled (VMT) growth is not necessary to sustain robust and inclusive gross domestic product growth. In fact, data from the U.S. Department of Energy shows that economic growth began to decouple from driving around the year 2000.³⁸ To avoid the worst effects of climate change, the United States must adopt aggressive policies to achieve net-zero carbon emissions from the mobile sector by 2050. The following steps would help put the U.S. transportation sector on this path.

Existing rules, guidance, and directives

- CAFE standards: In August 2012, the Obama administration finalized a historic agreement to increase vehicle fuel efficiency standards to 54 1/2 miles per gallon by model year 2025.³⁹ In March 2020, however, the Trump administration promulgated a new rule that substantially weakens light-duty vehicle emissions standards, known as the corporate average fuel economy (CAFE) standard.⁴⁰ The new rule would reduce fuel efficiency by 27 percent, resulting in more than 80 billion additional gallons of gasoline consumed by the vehicles produced during the period covered by the rule.⁴¹ This rule should be repealed and a new CAFE standard set, based on climate science and the rapid pace of technological advancement in the light-duty vehicle sector.
- Climate preparedness: Executive order 13653, "Preparing the United States for the Impacts of Climate Change," should be reinstated, along with Federal Highway Administration order 5520. Taken together, these orders would help to "to develop, prioritize, implement and evaluate risk-based and cost-effective strategies to minimize climate and extreme weather risks and protect critical infrastructure using the best available science, technology and information."

New rules

- **Greenhouse gas:** The surface transportation bill Moving Ahead for Progress in the 21st Century Act (MAP-21) established a performance management framework that authorizes DOT to create a performance measure for mobile-source emissions, including GHGs. Specifically, U.S. Code Title 23, Section 150(c)(5)(B) authorizes a measure for "on-road mobile source emissions." This statutory language—combined with the Environmental Protection Agency's (EPA) 2009 endangerment finding⁴⁴ and the U.S. Supreme Court's 2007 ruling that "greenhouse gases are air pollutants covered by the Clean Air Act"—provides DOT with the authority to promulgate a rule requiring states and metropolitan regions to track and set performance targets for GHGs and other harmful emissions from the mobile sector. 45 Furthermore, states should be required to set targets that make accelerating progress toward net-zero mobile-source emissions by 2050. The pace of statewide GHG reductions from the mobile sector should reflect both expectations of technological advancement and population growth, provided that all state emissions-reduction schedules achieve the net-zero mandate by 2050.
- Climate risk assessment: Rising sea levels, increased wildfire severity and frequency, and increased temperatures due to global climate change threaten the property functioning of the transportation system. States and regions should be required to identify those facilities that face the greatest risk from climate change. There is ample statutory authority to require such an assessment. For instance, U.S. Code Title 23, Section 109 mandates that highway projects be designed and constructed to "preserve and extend the service life of highways and enhance highway safety."46 Additionally, U.S. Code Title 23, Section 116 allows federal funds to support activities that the secretary of transportation determines offer a "cost-effective means of extending the useful life of a Federal-aid highway."⁴⁷ Identifying at-risk facilities is a necessary first step to reconstructing and maintaining the transportation system in response to the stresses of climate change-induced extreme weather.

New policy

 Highway new starts: Federal law currently allows states to plan and construct highway capacity expansion projects without considering their long-term effects on GHG emissions and climate change. States should be required to model the estimated total GHG emissions from new highway capacity over a 30-year period and then develop a plan to fully offset those emissions. The offsets could come from mobile or stationary sources as well as natural carbon offsets, including greenfield preservation and reforestation, among others.

- Emissions-reduction bonus: The distribution of federal-aid highway funding continues to reward states based on certain system factors, including the number of lane miles of interstate and other federal-aid highways as well as VMT, among others. 48 States continue to receive highway funding for making project selection decisions that encourage highway expansion and more driving. This approach to distributing federal funding is antithetical to avoiding the worst effects of climate change. States should be rewarded for decoupling economic production from driving and GHG emissions. For this reason, the federal-aid highway program should be amended to establish a GHG-reduction bonus program. The program would reward states that meet or exceed their mobile-source GHG-reduction target by redistributing a portion of National Highway Performance Program funds from states that have failed to meet their target.
- Scenario planning: Require every state and metropolitan planning organization covering a region of more than 250,000 in population size to undertake scenario planning as part of its long-range transportation planning process.
- Transit New Starts funding and selection: Set a minimum federal share of eligible project costs at 60 percent and a maximum share of 80 percent for projects that include state funding participation and up to 85 percent for projects that lack state participation. In addition, the project evaluation and rating process for new fixed guideway transit capital projects includes a score for land use. Currently, land use accounts for 16.7 percent of the project justification score. This share should be increased to 30 percent.
- Electric vehicle charging: Establish a robust program to fund the construction of electric vehicle charging points. Additionally, U.S. Code Title 23, Section 111 should be amended to permit states to install or contract for the installation and operation of commercial charging stations at public rest areas on the interstate system and other federal-aid highways. This allowance should also extend to charge points at park-and-ride lots located within interstate right of way.
- Transit vehicles: Increase funding for the Low or No Emission Vehicle program at
 the Federal Transit Administration to \$500 million a year. Furthermore, beginning
 in 2025, any buses purchased or leased with federal funds should be zero-emissions
 vehicles. Transit service providers should be allowed to petition the Federal Transit
 Administration for a limited waiver if they can demonstrate through technical analysis
 that a service component or route cannot be served with zero-emissions technology.
- Airport revenues and emissions: The passenger facility charge (PFC), which is a tax levied by airports on each enplaning passenger and a substantial source of airport revenue, should be raised to \$8 and indexed to inflation. In 2019, airports collected

a total of \$3.6 billion in PFC revenues.⁴⁹ All ancillary revenues, including baggage fees, cancellation fees, food service, and other passenger charges should be subject to the 7.5 percent ticket tax rate. In 2018, airlines collected more than \$15.9 billion in ancillary revenues.⁵⁰ If these revenues were subject to the ticket tax rate, the Airport and Airway Trust Fund (AATF) would receive approximately \$1.2 billion in additional revenue each year.⁵¹ These additional revenues should be used, in part, to help airports achieve net-zero GHG emissions by 2050.

- Aviation emissions transparency: Commercial air carriers should be required to
 provide every passenger with an estimate of the total GHG emissions for their flight.
 This transparency would allow individuals to make informed decisions about the
 length and frequency of air travel as well as how much in carbon offsets they would
 need to purchase to cancel out the GHG effects of their air travel.
- Air carrier emissions: Beginning in 2025, all air carriers should be required to offset the carbon emissions from their domestic flights. DOT should work with the EPA to develop an accurate and transparent method for carbon offset validation and accounting. Additionally, Congress should establish a renewable fuels mandate for the aviation industry. The mandate would require carriers to use a fuel with a 15 percent renewable blend by 2025. The renewable share would rise to 100 percent by 2050. A portion of the additional AATF revenues raised by taxing ancillary passenger charges could be used to reimburse carriers for some of the cost of renewable fuels during the early years of the mandate. Finally, Congress should establish a joint Federal Aviation Administration and Department of Energy credit facility to provide low-cost loans or loan guarantees to companies engaged in the production, transfer, storage, and delivery of renewable aviation fuels.
- Reviewability: Federal law requires states and metropolitan regions to develop long-term transportation plans that consider 10 planning factors. Yet states and regions are not required to consider how their plans will affect mobile-source GHG emissions. Moreover, "The failure to consider any factor specified in paragraphs (1) and (2) shall not be reviewable by any court under this title." Statewide and metropolitan planning should be amended to include GHG emissions as a planning factor. Failure to consider GHG emissions should be subject to legal review.

Climate change is a social, economic, and environmental emergency. The United States must achieve net-zero carbon emissions by 2050. Given that the transportation sector is now the leading source of GHG emissions in the United States, DOT must make reducing emissions an essential priority in the coming years.

Alleviating congestion

The early days of interstate construction unleashed large transportation efficiency gains—especially for trips between regions and for farm-to-market access. Yet continuing to add highway capacity to the current system is both expensive and a poor investment. Decades of research has shown that the phenomenon of induced demand means that new capacity provides temporary travel-time savings that are quickly washed away as drivers fill the space until delay returns to pre-construction levels.⁵³

Furthermore, ride-hailing and the emerging technology of autonomous vehicles will not solve the problem. Research shows that ride-hailing increases total VMT and congestion while reducing transit trips. Ride-hailing service drivers must deadhead, or travel without passengers, between fares, adding to regional VMT.54 Moreover, the same density that gives rise to transit demand is a rich source of customers, leading to a high volume of ride-hailing vehicles and short wait times. One study of New York City found that in 2016 alone, ride-hailing added 600 million miles of driving.⁵⁵

Autonomous vehicles will provide some operational improvements, including running at higher speeds with shorter clearance distances between vehicles. This improvement will provide a one-time bump, not an ever-increasing benefit. The vehicle throughput improvements on signalized roadways will be minimal. As stated in a previous Center for American Progress report:

Even if autonomous vehicles could safely travel at 60 miles per hour on a signalized arterial, such an operational change would lead to jarring incongruity with the surrounding residential and commercial land uses. This would likely lead to speed limits on AVs [autonomous vehicles] that largely mirror current speed limits in cities, meaning that the capacity bump on signalized arterials is likely to be modest. And limited-access highways and signalized arterials are connected. No matter how many AVs a limited-access highway may be able to carry, those vehicles must eventually exit onto surface roadways.⁵⁶

When considering the potential of any new technology to alleviate congestion, it's important to remember this maxim by transit consultant Jarrett Walker: "Technology never changes geometry." Trying to push ever larger numbers of rolling metal boxes through constrained urban space is a losing proposition. Roadway pricing and providing people with affordable, safe, and sustainable alternatives to driving is the best approach to keep dynamic regions moving and growing.

In aviation, only a handful of airports are capacity constrained. According to the Federal Aviation Administration, there are 519 commercial-service airports with at least 2,500 passenger enplanements each year. Only 15 airports are capacity constrained, which is defined as sustained passenger demand at 85 percent or greater of airport capacity. In 2018, these 15 airports accounted for 92 percent of all passenger enplanements. Thus, aviation congestion is a problem affecting only a handful of major hub airports.

Existing rules and guidance

• Congestion performance measure: The current congestion performance measure for the Congestion Mitigation and Air Quality Improvement program is based on peakhour excessive vehicle delay. The focus on vehicle delay is problematic because it treats the delay faced by a bus full of riders as equivalent to a single-occupant vehicle. States and regions should focus on making investments that increase the person throughput and productivity of arterial roadways. For this reason, the congestion measure should weight transit vehicle delay more heavily than light-duty vehicles. For instance, states and regions should be rewarded and encouraged to replace on-street parking—which is, essentially, private property storage in an otherwise active public right of way—with dedicated bus lanes to improve the efficiency and productivity of the surface system.

New policy

• Roadway pricing: States and regions have broad authority to toll federal-aid highways as part of construction projects, provided that the number of toll-free lanes "is not less than the number of toll-free non-HOV lanes, excluding auxiliary lanes, before such construction." U.S. Code Title 23, Section 129(a)(3)(v) allows states to use surplus toll revenues for "any other purpose for which Federal funds may be obligated by a State under this title," provided that the tolled facility is adequately maintained and all contractual obligations have been met in the case of a public-private partnership (P3). Subsection (v) should be eliminated and replaced with a requirement that a state use any surplus toll revenues to provide affordable transit service on or along the corridor,

including park-and-ride lots, commuter bus service, or other local transit service. This requirement should apply to highway tolling projects or portions of a larger project that lies within the metropolitan statistical area boundary for any region more than 200,000 in size. In short, a state should not be permitted to use surplus toll revenues for general programmatic funding until residents who live in proximity to the newly tolled facility have been provided with an affordable and equitable transportation alternative to driving. An excellent example of this approach to highway finance is the park-and-ride and commuter bus component of the Interstate 66 P3 in northern Virginia.

- Performance measures: The following three performance measures would all guide states and regions to make project selection decisions that increase transportation choice and reduce roadway congestion:
 - Roadway productivity: Establish a performance measure that shows the person throughput—both motorized and nonmotorized—on roadways classified as principal arterials.
 - Transit accessibility: Establish a performance measure that shows the share of households, jobs, and other essential destinations that are accessible by public transportation within a given time frame—typically 45 minutes. This could also include the average household distance to a transit stop and the average frequency of service.
 - Per capita VMT: Establish a performance measures that shows annual per capita
 VMT. States and regions should be required to set performance targets that either
 hold per capita VMT constant or decrease it.
- Passenger rail: Establish a passenger rail account within the Highway Trust Fund with \$8 billion annually to support capital and operations for Amtrak as well as capital expansion grants for high-speed intercity service. Additionally, states should be allowed to use their National Highway Performance Program funds for intercity passenger rail capital projects.
- Letters of interest: Aviation congestion is limited to a small number of larger hub
 commercial-service airports. These airports face both airside and landside constraints.
 To remedy this congestion, the Federal Aviation Administration needs to expand
 discretionary grant-making for capacity projects through the letter of intent program.

The United States is at a fundamentally different stage of its transportation system development than in the past. The old solution of adding more unpriced pavement—especially within growing metropolitan regions—simply will not result in meaningful congestion improvements. Federal and state investments must focus on increasing transportation options and using pricing to expand transit service and encourage people to drive less.

Expanding economic opportunity

State departments of transportation overwhelmingly focus their attention and resources on maintaining and expanding the state highway network. Stated another way, state DOTs tend to care about the assets they own and not the ones they don't. Yet this narrow focus often leads to project selection decisions that have marginal value for those regions facing the greatest economic hardship. State project selection decisions often diverge from the types of improvements that local leaders would prioritize if they had access to more transportation dollars. Increasing local control over project selection decisions involving federal funds is one important element of creating more equitable economic growth and opportunity.

In addition, increased local control over project planning and selection is critical to address the harmful and discriminatory history of transportation infrastructure. The interstate construction era is rife with examples of communities of color being leveled to make way for highways intended to reduce the travel times of largely white, middle-class suburban commuters.

For example, DOT sits roughly a half-mile from Interstate 695, which is more commonly known as the Southeast/Southwest Freeway, in Washington, D.C. Prior to construction, the surrounding neighborhood had roughly 24,000 residents, of which approximately 80 percent were Black. In order to make way for the modern residential housing and the highway facility, local and federal planners declared the long-standing neighborhood blighted and bulldozed numerous houses and businesses beginning in the 1950s. The resulting hardship on dislocated residents was lost as planners and elected officials engaged in self-congratulatory declarations of success. There are too many similar examples from the interstate era to count. Policy reform—including but not limited to more devolution of federal dollars to local authorities— is needed to redress these historic harms as well as to prevent future discriminatory project selection decisions.





Greater local control also helps to reduce state DOTs' tendency to invest in costly highway boondoggles that provide little social, economic, and environmental return on investment. For instance, the Ohio Department of Transportation (ODOT) recently completed the Portsmouth Bypass, or state Route 823, in Scioto County along the Ohio River. The \$1.2 billion P3 project includes construction and 35 years of operations and maintenance.⁶³ And while the new highway shaves off a few minutes of travel time, it fails to address the most pressing local infrastructure and economic development challenges, including crumbling legacy facilities, polluted brownfield parcels located on prime land along the Ohio River, and aging waterworks.

Construction of the Southeast/Southwest Freeway, 1968. Photos courtesy of the **District Department** of Transportation

To put the cost of the bypass in perspective, it helps to compare it to ODOT's plans for local spending in Scioto County in the coming years. ODOT plans to spend a total of \$41.5 million in Scioto County over the next four years, or a little more than \$10 million a year. 64 Excluding long-term operations and maintenance, the cost for the bypass was \$646 million. 65 Thus, ODOT spent 15 times more constructing the bypass—which took four years—than it intends to spend in Scioto County over an equivalent period of time.66

State DOTs care about the assets they own. Typically, this means the primary highway network. Yet this asset-based vision of investment is fundamentally flawed. Federal policy must change to recognize that travel-time savings are not the same as economic development. By pushing federal dollars and decision-making down to city and county officials, regions will be able to make more cost-effective and successful investments.

New policy

- Local control: Increase the share of Surface Transportation Block Grant funds subject to suballocation to 75 percent. Suballocate at least 25 percent of National Highway Performance Program funds. This change would further empower local leaders to make project selection decisions, helping to move away from a highway-centric approach to mobility and toward a more balanced, and multimodal system.
- Boulevard pilot program: Establish a pilot program with \$300 million annually to fund the removal or conversion of limited-access highways, viaducts, or other principal arterial facilities that are no longer justified by travel demand or that are out of context with surrounding land use and economic development plans. Removing access-controlled highways that have come to the end of their useful life is an effective strategy to return valuable urban land to productive use, reconnect neighborhoods divided by highway facilities, and improve local transportation service. Rochester, New York, has already successfully removed a larger share of its inner loop. In addition, the New York State DOT has recently chosen to remove the elevated portion of Interstate 81 in Syracuse.
- Main streets: Establish a new competitive grant program with \$250 million annually
 that would provide funding for capital projects to help small towns and midsize
 communities improve their main streets and central business districts, including
 through reconstruction, traffic calming, adding and improving nonmotorized
 facilities, lighting, and other design elements.
- Destination access: Establish a new performance measure for destination access. As
 opposed to tracking vehicle speeds, metropolitan planning organizations should be
 required to measure the ability of the transportation system to affordably, safely, and
 sustainably connect people to jobs, housing, and essential services, including health
 care, child care, and education, among others.
- Jobs-housing balance: Prioritize those transportation projects that help to reduce the imbalance in the location of workforce housing and employment centers. A combination of the suburbanization of many postindustrial jobs and the need for working and lower-income residents to live far away from employment opportunities to find affordable housing has created a structural imbalance in where people live and where they work. DOT should focus on transportation projects that support better land use and housing mix that allow people to live closer to where they work. 68

For too long, states have controlled the lion's share of transportation dollars, with a narrow focus on interstate and state highway construction. Increased local control will produce a more productive and balanced project mix that supports economic development, sustainable land use, and transportation choice.

Improving the condition of existing infrastructure assets

The current approach to performance management and to the state of repair of surface transportation assets has two fundamental problems. First, states are permitted to set a declining state of good repair performance target. This means that states can affirmatively declare their intent to use federal funds in a way that will permit their system to further deteriorate over time. States should be required to set a performance target that calls for stable or improving asset conditions. Second, there is no meaningful penalty for failure to make progress on asset repair conditions. Federal highway dollars flow each and every year, even when states make project selection decisions that ensure the share of broken bridges and deteriorating pavement will increase. The following recommendations would strengthen the federal performance management framework as well as reduce state project selection discretion for federal formula programs until states achieved a state of good repair.

Existing rules and guidance

• Performance measures: Section 150 of U.S. Code Title 23 includes three performance measures related to asset condition, including the condition of pavement on the National Highway System and interstate system and the condition of bridges on the NHS.⁶⁹ The existing measures for asset condition should be amended to require states to maintain or improve pavement and bridge conditions. This change is important because the level of system disrepair is highly divergent across states, and the current performance structure does nothing to push states to do better. For instance, Florida has 1,375 NHS bridges listed as being in fair or poor condition.⁷⁰ By comparison, Pennsylvania has 4,064, despite having a nearly identical number of NHS bridges.⁷¹

New policy

- Bridge repair: Establish a stand-alone bridge repair program and prohibit the transfer of funds from this account until a state has eliminated all structurally deficient bridges.
- State of good repair: Require states to spend at least 70 percent of their National
 Highway Performance Program funds for repair, rehabilitation, and reconstruction
 projects, until all pavement and bridges on the NHS have achieved a state of good
 repair.
- Penalty: Penalize states that fail to make adequate progress on achieving a state of good repair by reducing their National Highway Performance Program apportionment and making them ineligible for competitive grant programs, including Better Utilizing Investments to Leverage Development (BUILD); Fostering Advancements in Shipping and Transportation for the Long-Term Achievement of National Efficiencies (FASTLANE); and Transportation Infrastructure Finance and Innovation Act (TIFIA), which are discussed in more detail below. For the TIFIA loan program, this would require Congress to return the program to its previous discretionary status and away from a first-come, first-served credit facility.

Prioritizing asset repair is smart infrastructure policy. It's also a way to advance social equity and address the lack of investment in many low-income communities and communities of color. All too often, new construction on the periphery of metropolitan areas serves to advance the commuting interests of affluent suburban residents or favored commercial interests looking to locate on cheap exurban land. These expansion projects typically receive a priority ranking because they support "growth," yet the result is that many communities struggling with poverty, geographic isolation, and structural racism also must overcome crumbling assets that get worse year after year. Establishing a strong federal repair mandate would help to reverse this pattern of historical underinvestment.

Guiding infrastructure prioritization, financing, and implementation

Discretionary programs

Discretionary grant programs are an opportunity to drive policy reform by rewarding state and local project sponsors that submit applications for projects that advance national objectives. In general, the Department of Transportation should align its project selection criteria and evaluation process to advance sustainable and equitable growth by focusing on the five major challenges described in this report.

BUILD: The BUILD program makes project selections based on a series or primary and secondary criteria—some of which simply do not correspond to pressing needs and are a poor use of limited discretionary dollars. For instance, safety is listed as the first primary criterion. DOT highlights that it will focus, in part, on the "project's contribution to the elimination of highway/rail grade crossings."⁷² Yet according to the Bureau of Transportation Statistics, rail-grade crossings accounted for only 260 fatalities in 2018.⁷³ By comparison, there were 7,354 nonmotorized fatalities from motor vehicle accidents—28 times more than rail-grade fatalities.⁷⁴

The second primary criterion is state of good repair. Clearly, improving asset conditions should be a national priority. However, the scale of the repair challenge is well beyond the capacity of the BUILD program to make even a modest dent. The best way to improve asset conditions is to require states and regions to use their formula dollars. Within economic development, the BUILD program prioritizes freight projects that "help the United States compete in a global economy by facilitating efficient and reliable freight movement."75 This is a very important goal, yet the Nationally Significant Freight and Highway Projects program, which the administration now calls the Infrastructure For Rebuilding American (INFRA) grant program, is dedicated to this very purpose, with \$1 billion available in fiscal year 2020.⁷⁶

Under the secondary criteria, DOT prioritizes new technology and innovative project delivery and financing, including P3s. Yet P3s have been around for decades, with a mixed track record of delivering projects with better cost and time performance than

traditional procurement. DOT should focus its attention on the purpose and need for the projects under consideration and allow states to make their own independent procurement method decisions.

The secondary criteria also include an assessment of the estimated costs and benefits of proposed projects. Unfortunately, the core of the cost-benefit analysis is "savings in travel time costs."⁷⁷ Focusing on vehicle speed leads to selecting projects that undermine safety, better land use, access, and sustainability.

Finally, the BUILD program's notice of funding opportunity does not mention equity or climate change. Addressing these challenges should be a central focus of the program. The closest the notice comes to addressing climate change is stating that DOT will consider the extent to which a project reduces "dependence on oil" and "congestion-related emissions." The notice does not explain what is meant by dependence on oil. It would be better to replace this language with an explicit call for projects that reduce Clean Air Act criteria pollutants and GHGs. Additionally, the mention of congestion-related emissions is problematic because historically it has been one of the stated justifications for highway-widening projects. While internal combustion engines operate more efficiently when driving than idling or moving through stop-and-go traffic, building new highway capacity leads to more overall driving and emissions.

INFRA: The INFRA grant program should also be reformed to focus on national challenges. The statutory goals for the program include improving the "safety, efficiency, and reliability of the movement of freight and people" and reducing "highway congestion and bottlenecks," among others. 79 These goals should be placed in context. According to data from the Bureau of Transportation Statistics, heavy-duty combination trucks account for approximately 53 percent of all VMT on the interstate system. 80 Many of these miles are churned out over uncongested rural highways. The bottlenecks that the program wants to address are more often found within large metropolitan areas, where the proportion of light-duty vehicle traffic—especially during the morning and evening peak periods—is much higher. Adding pavement to metropolitan regions is expensive and yields little productivity gain. To the extent that metropolitan highway networks should grow, this expansion should be paired with variable roadway pricing and affordable transit service. In short, the best way to improve on-road freight performance isn't to try and shoehorn in more urban lane miles but rather to provide residents with affordable alternatives to driving and a price signal that encourages carpooling or taking a trip during an off-peak time or on a less congested route.

In addition, the notice of funding opportunity rewards project sponsors that use "innovative financing," including "[r] evenue from the competitive sale or lease of publicly owned or operated asset" and "[r] evenue resulting from the recent or pending competitive sale or lease of publicly owned or operated assets."81 These examples of innovative financing are problematic for two related reasons. First, when a private firm provides an upfront concession or purchase payment to a public entity, it often uses private equity capital or proceeds from bank financing. These are very expensive sources of financing, and state and local governments can borrow money through the municipal bond market at much lower rates. Second, the private firm must charge users sufficiently high fees to repay bank loans or earn a return on equity. The reason that firms can charge such high rates is that many public assets behave like a utility or natural monopoly, meaning there is no or very limited competition. To raise so-called innovative financing, a state or local project sponsor may feel pressured to lease or sell an asset, giving way to monopolistic pricing practices that result in rent extraction. The federal government should remain neutral about how a project sponsor raises matching funds.

TIFIA: In 2012, the surface transportation bill MAP-21 reformed the TIFIA loan program to offer credit assistance on a rolling, first-come, first-served basis. 82 This requirement removes the ability of the secretary of transportation to direct flexible, low-cost federal financing to those projects that truly advance equity and sustainability while making progress on the five major challenges outlined in this paper. The TIFIA credit facility should be amended to give the secretary the discretionary authority to provide credit assistance.

Repealing President Donald Trump's deregulatory executive order

On January 30, 2017, President Trump signed executive order 13771, "Reducing Regulation and Controlling Regulatory Costs."83 Section 2 of the order requires that "whenever an executive department or agency (agency) publicly proposes for notice and comment or otherwise promulgates a new regulation, it shall identify at least two existing regulations to be repealed."84 Within DOT, this executive order has been incorporated as part of DOT order 2100.6, which states that for every significant new rule-making, the department must "identify at least two existing regulatory burdens to be revoked."85

There is no correlation between the number of regulations in effect and a well-functioning transportation system and economy. This order originates from a simplistic ideology bent on undermining government, resulting in arbitrary and counterproductive efforts to slash and burn federal regulations. This executive order should be repealed immediately.

Targeted hiring and high-road employment labor practices and procurement

Federal infrastructure expenditures can create and sustain millions of well-paying jobs with strong benefits that allow families to own a home, send children to college or postsecondary training programs, and build retirement savings. For example, a worker making 150 percent of the federal minimum wage earns only \$10.88 an hour, or \$21,760 for a full year of work. By comparison, the average nonsupervisory heavy-construction worker earns \$30.07, or \$60,140 a year. This translates to an increase of \$38,380, or 176 percent. The percent of the federal minimum wage earns should be a property of the federal minimum wage earns only \$10.88 and hour, or \$21,760 for a full year of work. By comparison, the average nonsupervisory heavy-construction worker earns \$30.07, or \$60,140 a year.

Yet the benefits that come from construction and other infrastructure-related jobs have often bypassed women and communities of color due to discriminatory hiring practices. Moreover, even when infrastructure spending occurs in economically disadvantaged areas, it doesn't translate into local jobs. This reality undermines the ability of infrastructure expenditures to deliver immediate benefits to struggling communities. DOT can begin to address this problem by using its authority to promote targeted hiring practices.

Importantly, reforming bid processes to require targeted hiring is not sufficient to redress discrimination and other exclusionary practices. To make real progress, DOT must work closely with the U.S. Department of Labor to create pathways that help individuals gain the necessary skills and on-the-job training required to build a successful career as opposed to a one-off, short-term job. Expanding apprenticeship programs is one powerful tool to successfully bring people into the construction industry.

New rules and guidance

- Targeted hiring: Use the special experimental projects authority as part of a pilot program or promulgate a new rule allowing grant recipients and subrecipients to require geographic-based hiring preferences. Historically, federal regulations prohibited the use of such preferences under the theory that they could erode competition and lead to higher bid prices on infrastructure projects. In March 2015, the Obama administration began a rule-making process to allow for targeting hiring preferences. However, the Trump administration withdrew this proposed rule in 2017. DOT should develop a pilot program or resume the rule-making process and promote targeted hiring with formula and discretionary program funds.
- Best value contracting: Publish guidance that encourages state and local grant and financing recipients to engage in best value contracting, which scores bids based on price as well as other factors, including equity and "commitment to creating or sustaining high-quality job opportunities affiliated with registered apprenticeship programs."

New policy

- Union neutrality: Prioritize competitive grant and financing program applications for those state and local governments whose contracting practices give preference to bidders that have formally adopted policies that are neutral toward matters of labor organizing.
- Apprenticeships: Allow states and regions to use up to 3 percent of their formula or discretionary grant awards to support the establishment and continuation of registered apprenticeship programs for the construction industry.
- Small and disadvantaged businesses: Increase the share of federal funds and financing assistance that must flow to small and disadvantaged businesses serving as contractors or subcontractors on infrastructure projects. DOT defines disadvantaged businesses as "for-profit small business concerns where socially and economically disadvantaged individuals own at least a 51% interest and also control management and daily business operations."91

Project finance

The municipal bond market is the principal mechanism by which state, local, and special-purpose governmental entities finance infrastructure projects. Approximately two-thirds of all infrastructure projects rely on municipal bond financing. 2 According to the Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association, there is more than \$4.1 trillion in outstanding municipal issuances. 93 In short, state and local project sponsors do not lack access to project financing. The constraint holding back additional infrastructure work is insufficient tax and user fee revenues to repay new project debts.

The deep economic downturn caused by the coronavirus pandemic has only exacerbated this reality. For instance, the Federal Highway Administration estimates that total VMT fell by 40 percent, or 120 billion miles, in April 2020 compared with the same month during the previous year.⁹⁴ This reduction in driving will decrease federal and state fuel tax collections by billions of dollars. 95

Proponents of P3s often tout private financing as a solution. Yet swapping one source of financing for another doesn't address the public sector revenue shortfall. Private financing—including bank debt, private activity bonds, and equity—must be repaid. Moreover, private sources of capital often come at a substantially higher cost. For instance, the current yield on 30-year municipal securities is 1.78 percent. 96 By comparison, the target return on equity is greater than 10 percent. 97 Using equity financing for infrastructure projects is like choosing to finance a house with a credit card instead of a mortgage.

The actual value proposition of P3s is not that they solve the revenue shortfall problem, but rather that they offer a mechanism for the government to transfer project delivery or revenue risk to a private concessionaire. In theory, the project sponsors determine that paying a premium for private financing is worth the added cost if it helps avoid cost overruns or the downside risk of toll revenue shortfalls. The project delivery record for P3s is decidedly mixed, and political factors often reduce the degree of real risk transference. For instance, the Interstate 4 Ultimate highway project in Orlando, Florida, and the Purple Line light rail project in Maryland are both P3 concessions with significant delays and cost overruns.98

Additional resources on the structure and challenges of P3s

"The Hazards of Noncompete Clauses in Public-Private Partnership Deals"99

"The Limits of Risk Transference Through Public-Private Partnerships"100

"Assessing Claims **About Public-Private** Partnerships"101

"Public-Private Partnerships: Understanding the Difference Between Procurement and Finance"102

Conclusion

The recession triggered by the COVID-19 pandemic has increased the urgency of making robust federal investments in infrastructure to help stimulate long-term economic recovery. However, current policy and program structures need deep reforms to ensure that federal investments are equitable, sustainable, and targeted to communities facing the greatest need. Simply adding more money to the status quo will not help the United States meet its global climate commitments or redress the harms caused by discriminatory project selection and exclusionary labor practices. To achieve inclusive and sustainable prosperity, the Department of Transportation should use its authority to repair existing facilities, promote healthy living environments, and improve safe and affordable transportation access. Moreover, DOT should push Congress to enact legislation that ensures federal dollars achieve the greatest social, economic, and environmental return on investment.

About the author

Kevin DeGood is the director of Infrastructure Policy at the Center for American Progress.

Endnotes

1 Result based on author's calculation from U.S. Department of Transportation National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, "Fatality Analysis Reporting System," available at https://www-fars.nhtsa.dot.gov/Main/index.aspx (last accessed May 2020).

2 Ibid.

- 3 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Motor Vehicle Traffic-Related Pedestrian Deaths — United States, 2001-2010," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 62 (15) (2013): 277-282, available at https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/ preview/mmwrhtml/mm6215a1.htm.
- 4 Importantly, the upward trend holds for both the count of fatalities and the rate per 100 million VMT. Thus, it is not simply a function of increased total travel. See U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration, "Large Truck and Bus Crash Facts 2017," available at https://www.fmcsa.dot.gov/safety/dataand-statistics/large-truck-and-bus-crash-facts-2017 (last accessed May 2020).
- 5 Lawrence Blincoe and others, "The Economic and Societal Impact Of Motor Vehicle Crashes, 2010 (Revised)," (Washington: U.S. Department of Transportation National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, 2015), available at http://www-nrd.nhtsa.dot.gov/Pubs/812013.pdf.
- 6 Environmental Protection Agency, "Sources of Greenhouse Gas Emissions," available at https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/sources-greenhouse-gas-emissions (last accessed May 2020).
- 7 California Department of Transportation, "Air Quality Report: New Freeway/Toll/Expressway (High Desert Corridor)" (Sacramento, CA: 2016), available at https://web. archive.org/web/20190604054557/http://www.dot.ca.gov/ d7/env-docs/docs/hdc/The%20Physical%20Environment/ HDC%20Air%20Quality%20Report-Apr%202016.pdf.
- 8 Christopher G. Nolte and others, "Chapter 13: Air Quality," in D.R. Reidmiller and others, eds., Impacts, Risks, and Adaptation in the United States: Fourth National Climate Assessment (Washington: U.S. Global Change Research Program, 2018), available at https://nca2018.globalchange. gov/chapter/13/.
- 9 David Schrank, Bill Eisele, and Tim Lomax, "2019 Urban Mobility Report" (College Station, TX: Texas A&M Transportation Institute, 2019), available at https://mobility.tamu. edu/umr/report/.
- 10 U.S. Census Bureau, "Commuting Characteristics by Sex: 2013-2017 American Community Survey 5-Year Estimates," available at https://data.census.gov/cedsci/ table?q=S0801&tid=ACSST5Y2017.S0801 (last accessed August 2020).
- 11 U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Transit Administration, "Transit Asset Management," available at https:// www.transit.dot.gov/TAM (last accessed May 2020).
- 12 Federal Highway Administration and Federal Transit Administration, "Status of the Nation's Highways, Bridges, and Transit: Conditions and Performance, 23rd Edition' (Washington: U.S. Department of Transportation, 2019), available at https://www.fhwa.dot.gov/policy/23cpr/.

- 13 As just one example, the city of Austin, Texas, recently found that: "Minority communities, non-English speaking communities, and lower-income communities have higher rates of serious crashes than other groups." And that high crash rates involving pedestrians and cyclists were concentrated in census tracts "associated with lower rates of car ownership, higher transit ridership, and more people walking or biking to work." See City of Austin, "City of Austin Pedestrian Safety Action Plan" (Austin, TX: 2018), available at https://austintexas.gov/sites/default/files/files/Transportation/Pedestrian_Safety_Action_Plan_1-11-18.pdf.
- 14 Richard Retting and Sam Schwartz Consulting, "Pedestrian Traffic Fatalities by State: 2018 Preliminary Data" (Washington: Governors Highway Safety Association, 2019), available at https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&e src=s&source=web&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=2ahUKEw iE__LPtdnpAhWwmHIEHbuMD8sQFjAAegQIAxAB&url=htt ps%3A%2F%2Fwww.ghsa.org%2Fresources%2FPedestrian s19&usg=AOvVaw0HH_OSpDkBGKF5VS7qnsug.
- 15 U.S. Census Bureau, "Physical Housing Characteristics for Occupied Housing Units, 2018: ACS 1-Year Estimates," available at https://data.census.gov/cedsci/table?q=vehicle%20 ownership%20&hidePreview=false&tid=ACSST1Y2018. S2504&vintage=2018 (last accessed May 2020).
- 16 U.S. Department of Transportation, "DOT Strategic Plan 2012-2016: Transportation for a New Generation" (Washington: 2012), available at https://www.transportation. gov/dot-strategic-plan-2012-2016.
- 17 U.S. Department of Transportation National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, "Speeding," available at https://www. nhtsa.gov/risky-driving/speeding (last accessed May 2020).
- 18 Federal Highway Administration, "Methods and Practices for Setting Speed Limits: An Informational Report," (Washington: U.S. Department of Transportation, 2012), available at https://safety.fhwa.dot.gov/speedmgt/ref_mats/fhwasa12004/.
- 19 Federal Highway Administration, "Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices for Streets and Highways 2009 Edition" (Washington: U.S. Department of Transportation, 2009), available at https://mutcd.fhwa.dot.gov/pdfs/2009r1r2/ mutcd2009r1r2edition.pdf.
- 20 Texas Department of Transportation, "Section 2: Determining the 85th Percentile Speed," available at http:// onlinemanuals.txdot.gov/txdotmanuals/szn/determining_the_85th_percentile_speed.htm (last accessed August 2020).
- 21 American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials, "A Policy on Geometric Design of Highways and Streets 2001" (Washington: 2001), available at https://sjnavarro.files.wordpress.com/2011/08/aashto-2001.pdf.
- 22 Ibid.
- 23 National Academies of Science, Engineering, and Medicine, Commercial Motor Vehicle Driver Fatigue, Long-Term Health, and Highway Safety: Research Needs (Washington: National Academies Press, 2016), available at https://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/books/NBK384974/.
- 24 Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration, "Hours of Service of Drivers," Regulations.gov, August 22, 2019, available at https://www.regulations.gov/document?D=FMC SA-2018-0248-5454.

- 25 National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, "Preliminary Regulatory Impact Analysis And Initial Regulatory Flexibility Analysis: FMVSS No. 140 Speed Limiting Devices" (Washington: U.S. Department of Transporation, 2016), available at https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&s ource=web&cd=&ved=2ahUKEwjrk8ay4MXrAhW2lXIEHXI wCNAQFjABegQIBRAB&url = https%3A%2F%2Fwww.nhtsa.gov%2Fsites%2Fnhtsa.dot.gov%2Ffiles%2Fspeed-limiterpria-082016.pdf&usg=AOvVaw0NgraYRTQbFSj-XYw31kYS.
- 26 U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Railroad Administration, "Positive Train Control (PTC)," available at https:// railroads.dot.gov/train-control/ptc/positive-train-controlptc (last accessed May 2020).
- 27 Congressional Research Service, "Positive Train Control (PTC): Overview and Policy Issues" (Washington: 2018), available at https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/ pdf/R/R42637.
- 28 Government Accountability Office, "Pedestrian Safety: NHTSA Needs to Decide Whether to Include Pedestrian Safety Tests in Its New Car Assessment Program" (Washington: 2020), available at https://www.gao.gov/products/ GAO-20-419.
- 30 National Association of City Transportation Officials, "Urban Streets Design Guide," available at https://nacto. org/publication/urban-street-design-guide/ (last accessed August 2020).
- 31 Result based on author's calculation from U.S. Department of Transportation, "Fuel Consumption by Transportation Mode," available at https://www.bts.gov/content/fuelconsumption-mode-transportation-1 (last accessed June 2020).
- 32 David M. Luskin and C. Michael Walton, "Effects of Truck Size and Weights on Highway Infrastructure and Operations" (Austin, TX: University of Texas at Austin Center for Transportation Research, 2001), available at https://www. google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd= &ved=2ahUKEwjryL6-wKzrAhUxYjUKHUO8Bv0QFjABegQI AhAB&url=https%3A%2F%2Frosap.ntl.bts.gov%2Fview%2 Fdot%2F14861%2Fdot_14861_DS1.pdf%3F&usg=AOvVaw 0FvxbpGVRotEfcEUnECQP6.
- 33 Legal Information Institute, "23 U.S. Code § 134. Metropolitan transportation planning," available at https://www.law. cornell.edu/uscode/text/23/134 (last accessed June 2020).
- 34 Ibid
- 35 Bureau of Transportation Statistics, "National Household Travel Survey Daily Travel Quick Facts," available at https:// www.bts.gov/statistical-products/surveys/national-household-travel-survey-daily-travel-quick-facts (last accessed August 2020).
- 36 Office of Transportation and Air Quality, "Fast Facts U.S. Transportation Sector Greenhouse Gas Emissions 1990-2017" (Washington: Environmental Protection Agency, 2019), available at https://nepis.epa.gov/Exe/ ZyPDF.cgi?Dockey=P100WUHR.pdf.
- 37 Result based on author's calculation from Ibid.; Union of Concerned Scientists, "Each Country's Share of CO2 Emissions," July 16, 2008, available at https://www.ucsusa.org/ resources/each-countrys-share-co2-emissions?PHPSESSID =9eb1c0774d0b8b5b0c8c321ab3b73d9c.
- 38 U.S. Department of Energy, "FOTW #1023, April 2, 2018: Gross Domestic Product Continues to Outpace Vehicle Miles Traveled," April 2, 2018, available at https://www.energy. gov/eere/vehicles/articles/fotw-1023-april-2-2018-grossdomestic-product-continues-outpace-vehicle-miles.

- 39 The Obama White House, "Obama Administration Finalizes Historic 54.5 MPG Fuel Efficiency Standards," Press release, August 28, 2012, available at https://obamawhitehouse. archives.gov/the-press-office/2012/08/28/obama-administration-finalizes-historic-545-MPG-fuel-efficiency-standard.
- 40 U.S. Department of Transportation National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, "NHTSA and EPA finalize CAFE and carbon dioxide emissions standards for model years 2021-2026," March 31, 2020, available at https://www. nhtsa.gov/corporate-average-fuel-economy/safe.
- 41 Coral Davenport, "U.S. to Announce Rollback of Auto Pollution Rules, a Key Effort to Fight Climate Change," The New York Times, March 31, 2020, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2020/03/30/climate/trump-fuel-economy.
- 42 U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Highway Administration, "FHWA Order 5520," available at https://www. fhwa.dot.gov/legsregs/directives/orders/5520.cfm (last accessed June 2020).
- 43 Legal Information Institute, "23 U.S. Code § 150. National goals and performance management measures," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/23/150 (last accessed June 2020).
- 44 Environmental Protection Agency, "Endangerment and Cause or Contribute Findings for Greenhouse Gases under the Section 202(a) of the Clean Air Act," available at https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/endangerment-andcause-or-contribute-findings-greenhouse-gases-undersection-202a-clean (last accessed June 2020).
- 45 Ibid.
- 46 Legal Information Institute, "23 U.S. Code § 109. Standards," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/23/109 (last accessed June 2020).
- 47 Legal Information Institute, "23 U.S. Code § 116. Maintenance," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/23/116 (last accessed June 2020).
- 48 The MAP-21 surface transportation bill technically eliminated federal-aid highway program formulas. In place of the formulas, the bill requires each state to receive a certain share of total outlays that roughly tracks system factors as measured in 2007, which informed the allocation authorized by the surface bill SAFETEA-LU. Thus, while the formulas are gone, the factors—including lane miles and VMT—that determined each state's apportionment in the past are still controlling today. For this reason, people still commonly refer to highway formulas. For more information on the issue, see Jeff Davis, "Highway Funding in New House COVID Bill Reinforces Funding Formula Inequities," Eno Center for Transportation, May 13, 2020, available at https://www. enotrans.org/article/highway-funding-in-new-house-covidbill-reinforces-funding-formula-inequities/.
- 49 Federal Aviation Administration, "Key Passenger Facility Charge Statistics as of July 31, 2020," available at https:// www.faa.gov/airports/pfc/monthly_reports/media/stats. pdf (last accessed August 2020).
- 50 Massachusetts Institute of Technology, "Baggage Fee, Cancellation Fee, and Miscellaneous Operating Revenues," available at http://web.mit.edu/airlinedata/www/2018%20 12%20Month%20Documents/Revenue%20and%20Related/Other%20Revenue/Ancillary%20Fee%20Revenue. htm (last accessed June 2020).
- 51 Result based on author's calculation from Ibid.
- 52 Legal Information Institute, "23 U.S. Code § 134. Metropolitan transportation planning."

- 53 Todd Litman, "Generated Traffic and Induced Travel: Implications for Transport Planning" (Victoria, BC: Victoria Transport Policy Institute, 2020), available at https://www. vtpi.org/gentraf.pdf.
- 54 When people travel is just as important as how much they travel. While Uber and Lyft account for a modest share of VMT in the metropolitan areas referenced in the study, the firms did not release data on when trips occurred. This matters because a trip that occurs during the morning and evening peak period when roads are already congested—especially in and around high-density business and residential core areas—has a much larger negative effect on system performance and delay than a trip during off-peak hours. See Michael Laris, "Uber and Lyft concede they play role in traffic congestion in the District and other urban areas," The Washington Post, August 6, 2019, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/transportation/2019/08/06/uber-lyft-concede-they-play-role-trafficcongestion-district-other-urban-areas/.
- 55 Bruce Schaller, "Unsustainable? The Growth of App-Based Ride Services and Traffic, Travel and the Future of New York City" (New York: Schaller Consulting, 2017), available at http://www.schallerconsult.com/rideservices/unsustainable.htm#overv.
- 56 Kevin DeGood, "Understanding the Difference Between Safety and Access: Autonomous Vehicles, Pedestrians, and Roadway Design" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/economy/reports/2018/12/06/461796/understanding-difference-safety-access/.
- 57 Jarrett Walker, "Does Elon Musk Understand Urban Geometry?", Human Transit, July 21, 2016, available at https:// humantransit.org/2016/07/elon-musk-doesnt-understandgeometry.html.
- 58 Federal Aviation Administration, "Operations of Aircraft Without ADS-B Out at Capacity-Constrained U.S. Airports," available at https://www.faa.gov/air_traffic/publications/ domesticnotices/domestic_gen19002.html (last accessed June 2020).
- 59 Importantly, the 15 airports listed as capacity constrained are among the busiest, but not simply the 15 busiest airports. The definition of "capacity constrained" is based on the ratio of demand to capacity, not total enplanements. For instance, Denver International Airport is the fifth-busiest airport in the nation, but it's not considered capacity constrained. Result based on author's calculation from Federal Aviation Administration, "CY 2018 Passenger Boarding Data," available at https://www.faa.gov/airports/ planning_capacity/passenger_allcargo_stats/passenger/ media/cy18-commercial-service-enplanements.xlsx (last accessed June 2020).
- 60 Legal Information Institute, "23 U.S. Code § 129. Toll roads, bridges, tunnels, and ferries," available at https://www.law. cornell.edu/uscode/text/23/129 (last accessed June 2020).
- 61 Zachary M. Schrag, The Great Society Subway: A History of the Washington Metro (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2006).
- 63 Jeff Yoders, "Ohio's First P3 is its Biggest Road Project Ever," ENR Midwest, July 13, 2017, available at https://www.enr. com/articles/42326-ohios-first-p3-is-its-biggest-roadproject-ever.
- 64 Result based on author's calculation from Ohio Department of Transportation, "Statewide Transportation Improvement Program: State Fiscal Years 2021-2024 DRAFT March 2021" (Columbus, OH: 2020), available at https:// www.transportation.ohio.gov/wps/portal/gov/odot/programs/stip/draft-stip/draft-stip.

- 65 U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Highway Administration, "Project Profile: Southern Ohio Veterans Memorial Highway (Portsmouth Bypass),"available at https://www.fhwa.dot.gov/ipd/project_profiles/oh_veterans_highway.aspx (last accessed April 2020).
- 66 Result based on author's calculation from Ohio Department of Transportation, "Statewide Transportation Improvement Program"; U.S. Department of Transportation TIFIA Credit Program, "Fiscal Years 2013 and 2014 Letter of Interest Form," available at https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=& esrc=s&source=web&cd=1&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=2ahUK EwiHrNGT3fnoAhU1ZDUKHWxzCsIOFiAAeqOIARAB&url= ftp%3A%2F%2Fftp.dot.state.oh.us%2Fpub%2FInnovative %2520Delivery%2FPortsmouth%2FFinal_RFP%2FCurrent_ All_Ref_Info%2FCF-Cost%2520Estimates%2520and%25 20Funding%2FCF-08_Portsmouth%2520Bypass%2520-%2520TIFIA%2520LOI%2520Final. pdf&usg=AOvVaw0wxLsFfq4awtE-IIrliPHM (last accessed April 2020).
- 67 Kevin DeGood, "Build First, Ask Ouestions Later: How Weakening Environmental Review Will Hurt Our Communities and Natural Habitats" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/economy/reports/2017/05/03/430668/buildfirst-ask-questions-later-weakening-environmental-reviewwill-hurt-communities-natural-habitats/.
- 68 For additional information on the jobs-housing balance challenge, see Michela Zonta, "Expanding the Supply of Affordable Housing for Low-Wage Workers" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ reports/2020/08/10/488313/expanding-supply-affordablehousing-low-wage-workers/.
- 69 Legal Information Institute, "23 U.S. Code § 150. National goals and performance management measures."
- 70 U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Highway Administration, "Bridge Condition by Highway System 2019," December 31, 2019, available at https://www.fhwa.dot. gov/bridge/nbi/no10/condition19.cfm.
- 71 Ibid
- 72 U.S. Department of Transportation Office of the Secretary of Transportation, "Notice of Funding Opportunity for the Department of Transportation's National Infrastructure Investments Under the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020," Federal Register 85 (37) (2020): 10811-10823, available at https://www.transportation.gov/sites/dot.gov/ files/2020-03/2020%20BUILD%20NOFO%20Federal%20 Register-03711.pdf.
- 73 Bureau of Transportation Statistics, "Railroad and Grade-Crossing Fatalities by Victim Class," available at https:// www.bts.gov/content/railroad-and-grade-crossing-fatalities-victim-class (last accessed June 2020).
- 74 Result based on author's calculation from U.S. Department of Transportation National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, "Fatality Analysis Reporting System."
- 75 U.S. Department of Transportation Office of the Secretary of Transportation, "Notice of Funding Opportunity for the Department of Transportation's National Infrastructure Investments Under the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2020."
- 76 Under the Obama administration, this grant account was known as the Fostering Advancements in Shipping and Transportation for the Long-Term Achievement of National Efficiencies (FASTLANE). See U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Highway Administration, "Fostering Advancements In Shipping And Transportation For The Long-Term Achievement Of National Efficiencies (FASTLANE) Grants," available at https://www.fhwa.dot.gov/fastact/factsheets/ fastlanegrantsfs.cfm (last accessed June 2020).

77 U.S. Department of Transportation Office of the Secretary of Transportation, "Notice of Funding Opportunity for the Department of Transportation's National Infrastructure Investments Under the Consolidated Appropriations Act.

78 Ibid.

- 79 Legal Information Institute, "23 U.S. Code § 117. Nationally significant freight and highway projects," available at https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/23/117 (last accessed June 2020).
- 80 Bureau of Transportation Statistics, "Share of Highway Vehicle Miles Traveled by Vehicle Type," available https:// www.bts.gov/share-highway-vehicle-miles-traveledvehicle-type (last accessed June 2020).
- 81 U.S. Department of Transportation Office of the Secretary of Transportation, "Notice of Funding Opportunity for the Department of Transportation's Nationally Significant Freight and Highway Projects (INFRA Grants) for Fiscal Year 2020," available at https://www.transportation.gov/ buildamerica/sites/buildamerica.dot.gov/files/2020-04/fy-2020-infra-notice-funding-opportunity-final-web.pdf (last accessed June 2020).
- 82 U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Highway Administration, "MAP-21 - Moving Ahead for Progress in the 21st Century," available at https://www.fhwa.dot.gov/ map21/legislation.cfm (last accessed June 2020).
- 83 White House, "Presidential Executive Order on Reducing Regulation and Controlling Regulatory Costs," January 30, 2017, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/presidential-executive-order-reducing-regulation-controlling-regulatory-costs/.

84 Ibid

- 85 U.S. Department of Transportation Office of the Secretary of Transportation, "Policies and Procedures for Rulemakings," December 20, 2018, available at https://www. transportation.gov/sites/dot.gov/files/docs/regulations/328561/dot-order-21006-rulemaking-processsigned-122018.pdf.
- 86 Result based on author's calculation from U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Heavy and Civil Engineering Construction: NAICS 237," available at https://www.bls.gov/iag/tgs/ iag237.htm (last accessed June 2020).

87 Ibid.

- 88 U.S. Department of Transportation, "Geographic-Based Hiring Preferences in Administering Federal Awards (Original)," Regulations.gov, March 3, 2015, available at https://www.regulations.gov/document?D=DOT-OST-2015-0013-0001.
- 89 U.S. Department of Transportation, "Geographic-Based Hiring Preferences in Administering Federal Awards," Regulations.gov, October 6, 2017, https://www.regulations.gov/ document?D=DOT-OST-2015-0013-0183.
- 90 Build Local, Hire Local Act, S.2404, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (July 31, 2019), available at https://www.congress.gov/ bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/2404/text?q=%7B%22sear ch%22%3A%5B%22s+2404%22%5D%7D&r=1&s=1.
- 91 U.S. Department of Transportation, "Definition of Disadvantaged Business Enterprise," available at https://www. transportation.gov/civil-rights/disadvantaged-businessenterprise/definition-disadvantaged-business-enterprise (last accessed August 2020).

- 92 Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board, "Municipal Market by the Numbers" (Washington: 2020), available at http:// www.msrb.org/msrb1/pdfs/MSRB-Muni-Facts.pdf.
- 93 Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association, "U.S. Municipal Securities Holders," June 12, 2020, available at https://www.sifma.org/resources/research/us-municipalsecurities-holders/.
- 94 U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Highway Administration, "April 2020 Traffic Volume Trends," available at https://www.fhwa.dot.gov/policyinformation/travel_ monitoring/20aprtvt/ (last accessed June 2020).
- 95 Result based on author's calculation from Ibid.; U.S. Energy Information Administration, "How much tax do we pay on a gallon of gasoline and on a gallon of diesel fuel?", available at https://www.eia.gov/tools/faqs/faq. php?id=10&t=10 (last accessed June 2020); American Petroleum Institute, "Gasoline Tax," available at https:// www.api.org/oil-and-natural-gas/consumer-information/ motor-fuel-taxes/gasoline-tax (last accessed June 2020).
- 96 Bloomberg, "BVAL Muni Benchmark 30Y," available at https://www.bloomberg.com/quote/BVMB30Y:IND (last accessed June 2020).
- 97 Federal Highway Administration, "Financial Structuring and Assessment for Public-Private Partnerships: A Primer' (Washington: U.S. Department of Transportation, 2013), available at https://www.fhwa.dot.gov/ipd/p3/toolkit/publications/primers/financial_structuring_and_assessment/
- 98 Kevin Spear, "I-4 Ultimate: Delays, overruns and deaths plague project," Orlando Sentinel, October 25, 2019, available at https://www.orlandosentinel.com/news/ transportation/os-ne-interstate-4-construction-trouble-20191024-bwu7si7rwzbz7kebzurpoazuhu-story.html; Katherine Shaver, "Firms building Maryland Purple Line say they plan to quit the job over disputes with the state," The Washington Post, May 1, 2020, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/local/trafficandcommuting/ firms-building-maryland-purple-line-say-they-plan-toquit-the-job-over-disputes-with-the-state/2020/05/01/ efafa372-8af1-11ea-9dfd-990f9dcc71fc_story.html.
- 99 Kevin DeGood, "The Hazards of Noncompete Clauses in Public-Private Partnership Deals" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ reports/2016/07/27/141873/the-hazards-of-noncompeteclauses-in-public-private-partnership-deals/.
- 100 Kevin DeGood, "The Limits of Risk Transference Through Public-Private Partnerships" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2019/12/11/478265/limits-risk-transference-publicprivate-partnerships/.
- 101 Kevin DeGood, "Assessing Claims About Public-Private Partnerships" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/economy/reports/2016/08/10/142460/assessingclaims-about-public-private-partnerships/.
- 102 Kevin DeGood, "Public-Private Partnerships: Understanding the Difference Between Procurement and Finance" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ economy/reports/2014/12/08/102515/public-privatepartnerships/.

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

